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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed August 18, 2016.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove she was

entitled to additional benefits.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved she was entitled to

additional medical treatment and temporary total

disability benefits.      
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I.  HISTORY

Kathy Moore, now age 50, testified that she became

employed with the respondents in 1996.  The parties

stipulated that “an employee-employer-carrier

relationship [existed] on March 4, 2015, at which time

the claimant injured her back, right shoulder, and neck

at a compensation rate of $461.00/$346.00.”  The

claimant testified that she sustained her compensable

injuries as the result of a fall at work.      

According to the record, Dr. Lester Alexander saw

the claimant on March 4, 2015 and reported “Right

shoulder, pain with movement, limited ROM, spasms.”  Dr.

Alexander diagnosed “Contusion of R shoulder.  Strain of

R shoulder.  Sprain of R foot.”  An x-ray of the

claimant’s right shoulder was taken on March 4, 2015

with the impression, “No evidence of acute bony

abnormality.”  Dr. Alexander noted that the claimant’s

Work Status was “Off Work.”  The claimant testified that

the respondents paid temporary total disability

benefits.      

An x-ray of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on March 10, 2015: “The cervical vertebrae are aligned. 

The vertebral heights, the odontoid process and the disc

spaces are intact.  There is no bony encroachment of the
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intervertebral foramina.  There is no prevertebral soft

tissue swelling.  IMPRESSION: No significant bony

abnormality is demonstrated.”  An x-ray of the

claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on March 10, 2015 with

the impression, “1.  Slight narrowing of the L3/4 and

L5/S1 disc spaces.  2.  No other significant bony

abnormality is demonstrated.”  

Dr. Alexander diagnosed the following on March 10,

2015: “1.  Contusion of head.  2.  Sprains and strains

of unspecified site of shoulder and upper arm.  3. 

Sprains and strains of foot, unspecified site.  4. 

Contusion of shoulder region.  5.  Headache.  6.  Strain

of lumbar region.”  Dr. Alexander kept the claimant off

work.    

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was

performed on May 1, 2015, with the following findings:

The marrow signal is homogenous with no
infiltrative marrow process.  Pre and
paraspinal soft tissues are unremarkable.

C2-3 no soft disc displacement.

C3-4, C4-5, C5-6 and C6-7 demonstrates mixed
spondylotic disc protrusion with abutment of
the thecal sac.  Mild to moderate acquired
central canal stenosis and neural foramina
stenosis.

C7-T1, T1-T2 T2-T3 no soft disc displacement.

The cervical spinal cord is normal caliber and
signal. 
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Craniocervical junction within normal limits.

No soft tissue neck mass.

Impression: Multilevel mixed spondylotic disc
protrusions with bilateral foraminal
protrusion.  Moderate bilateral neural
foramina stenosis and acquired central canal
stenosis most pronounced at the C3-4 C4-5
C5-6 and C6-7 levels.  No associated cord
signal abnormality.  See above for pertinent
findings and detailed level by level.  

Dr. James R. Adametz began treating the claimant on

May 26, 2015:

She has had an MRI of the cervical spine and
it reveals multiple problems.  She sort of has
a combination of cervical spondylosis and disc
protrusions at almost every level.  At C3-4, 
C4-5 and C5-6, it looks fairly bad.  C6-7 is
really milder.  I think C4-5 and C5-6 are
actually the two worst.  She has quite a bit
of stenosis associated with it, as well as
some foraminal narrowing.

She has been treated with eight weeks of
physical therapy.  She has been given anti-
inflammatories and muscle relaxers, but
continues to have problems and has not gone
back to work yet.  She does not have a very
physical job, but she says even sitting,
bending over to read and things like that
bother her....

She has multilevel disc disease in the
cervical spine, especially from C3-4 to
C5-6.  She, of course, not really wanting to
have surgery if she can avoid it.  She has
already had medications and therapy, which I
think are quite appropriate....

At this point, the best idea I have is just
continue her current treatment.  I encouraged
her to try and go back to work.  I think if
she had some modifications of her job where
she did not have to lift over about 15-pounds
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and she was able to get up, stretch and move
about every 30 minutes then she could probably
work.  I will see her again in a month and see
if she has made a little progress.

The claimant testified that she attempted to return

to work following Dr. Adametz’ limited release as stated

on May 26, 2015.  However, the claimant testified that

she was physically unable to perform her work duties for

the respondents and had to leave after about four hours.

Dr. Adametz noted on May 29, 2015, “She tried to

work for a couple of days, felt terrible, now she is

hurting in her neck, right shoulder and arm again.  So,

she has changed her mind and decided she would really

like to go ahead and do surgery....I would end up doing

an anterior cervical diskectomy and fusion at C3-4, C4-5

and C5-6....We will start the process of trying to get

it approved.”    

Dr. Steven L. Cathey corresponded with a case

manager on June 18, 2015 and stated in part:

[S]he was seen today for the purpose of an
independent medical evaluation.  The patient
presents with chronic neck and lower back pain
of over three months duration.  She will
occasionally note pain radiating into her
right shoulder.  The patient relates the onset
of these symptoms to an occupational injury
she suffered on March 4, 2015.  According to
the patient, she was employed as an adviser
for the Department of Corrections in Pine
Bluff.  She tripped and fell while on the job
and apparently struck her head resulting in a
brief loss of consciousness....
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The patient has not worked since the
occupational injury in question.  She says
that she has had “aches and pains” related to
the activities of daily living but denies any
previous history of neck pain or injury....

The patient and I reviewed the MRI scan of her
cervical spine from May 1, 2015, as well as
plain radiographs.  Both reflect degenerative
disc disease and spondylosis.  While there is
some narrowing of the neural canal, I was not
impressed with significant cord or nerve root
compression....

I believe the patient most likely suffered a
concussion and a musculoskeletal strain as a
result of the March 4, 2015, work injury.
This is based entirely on history since there
are no objective findings.  

The changes on the MRI scan were clearly pre-
existing at the time of the study on May 1,
2015.  In other words, there are no objective
findings on the MRI scan that are in any way
related to the March 4, 2015, work injury.

At this point, I believe she is an acceptable
candidate for the proposed surgical procedure
outlined by Dr. Adametz.  Again, the
indication for the surgery is in no way
related to the occupational injury of March 4,
2015.  At this point, I do not recommend any
additional treatment for the occupational
injury.  In other words, she is at maximal
medical improvement at this point.  There is
no impairment rating referable to the March 4,
2015, occupational injury.  

The record indicates that the respondents paid

benefits until June 18, 2015.  The claimant testified

that the respondents denied further benefits after that

date.  
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Dr. David Rubin examined the claimant on July 21,

2015:

This 49 year old female presents with neck and
lower back pain.  She also complains of an
“achy” pain in her right arm.  She also
complains of numbness and tingling in her
right arm and middle finger on her right hand.
This has been going on since a work injury on
March 4th, 2015....

This is a complicated case.  Patient had a
fall at work and has had low back pain, neck
pain, right shoulder and arm pain since the
fall.  She also c/o right arm N/T and reports
some difficulty with using her right hand....
Clearly she has degenerative changes with
cervical stenosis on her MRI that were pre-
existing her fall.  However, she has become
symptomatic after her fall and she may have
aggravated a pre-existing condition at the
time of the fall.  Considering the degree of
cervical stenosis and that her symptoms may
represent early myelopathy, I agree with 
Dr. Adametz’s recommendation of ACDF C3-6...   

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 22,

2015.  The claimant contended, “Admitted compensable

injuries were sustained 3/4/15.  Dr. James Adametz has

recommended surgery but respondents have failed or

refused to authorize same.  Claimant contends

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits

beginning with date of last compensation and continuing

to a date yet to be determined.  Claimant further

contends entitlement to the surgery as recommended by

Dr. Adametz.  These benefits are controverted for

purposes of attorney’s fees.”    
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The respondents contended, according to their pre-

hearing information filing, “The claimant has received

appropriate medical treatment and TTD benefits for her

compensable injury.  The claimant has been seen by Dr.

Steven L. Cathey for an independent medical examination

and Dr. Cathey seems to suggest that the claimant has

received appropriate medical treatment relative to her

compensable injury.  It is the Respondents’ position

that any proposed surgery is not related to her

compensable injury.”    

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Compensability (causal connection), additional

medical treatment, additional temporary total disability

benefits, and attorney’s fees.  All other issues are

reserved.” 

Dr. Rubin arranged for another MRI of the

claimant’s cervical spine, which was taken on

December 31, 2015 with the following impression: “1. 

Degenerative spondylostenosis most prominent at the C3-

C4 through the C5-C6 levels with milder involvement of

C6-C7.  Degenerative protruding disc encroaches into the

central canal and results in mild effacement of the cord

at C3-C4.  Foraminal narrowing at multiple levels is
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also noted.  2.  Please refer to body of report for

detailed level-by-level description.”  

Dr. Rubin stated, “Patient has progressive neck

pain and right arm pain with N/T that is interfering

with all of her activities and sleep.  She has C3/4,

C4/5 and C5/6 cervical stenosis.  I have offered her an

ACDF from the left at C3-6.  We discussed all the risks

and benefits of surgery and she would like to proceed

with surgery.  She fully understands that the goal of

surgery is to prevent worsening symptoms and there is no

way to tell if her symptoms will improve especially her

neck pain which may stay the same, get better or worsen. 

She understands that further surgery including a

posterior approach may be needed in the future.  I

reviewed her images with her and she is in agreement

with the plan today.”  

Dr. Adametz stated on February 26, 2016, “I did see

Ms. Moore last year and as of 05/29/2015 we had decided

to go ahead with surgery.  To my knowledge this was not

ever done.  I do think her surgery was related to her

injury on-the-job by greater than 50%.  It did either

cause the problem or accelerate a pre-existing condition

resulting in the need for surgery.”  The claimant

testified that Dr. Rubin performed surgery on or about
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March 2, 2016.  The claimant testified that surgery

reduced her post-injury complaints of pain.    

The parties deposed Dr. Adametz on April 19, 2016. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Adametz:

Q.  It looks like Dr. Cathey, on page 2 of his
letter, Doctor, that I’ve given to you,
indicated that I think he seems to agree with
your recommendation that Ms. Moore is at least
a candidate for that proposed surgery that you
mentioned to her.  Correct?

A.  That’s what he says, yes.

Q.  And I wanted to ask you, though, about, I
guess this would be the next to last paragraph
of his letter, he just thinks, states it maybe
one way, and I wanted to ask you what you
thought, where he says she is a candidate for
that surgery, he then indicates the surgery is
in no way related to the occupational injury
of March 4, 2015, quick question, Doctor, do
you agree with that statement, disagree, or do
you have enough information to tell one way or
the other?

A.  Now, again, I am basing my information on
the fact that at least some of what I saw on
the MRI I thought could easily be traumatic as
opposed to just degenerative, and the fact
that she says this all come on after this
injury.  Now, if this was all going on before
the injury, and we have any documentation to
prove that, I might change my mind, but from
the information I have, no, it appeared to at
least have been exacerbated, if not caused by
the injury.  I’m the first one to admit I’m
basing that on the information I’ve got.

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Adametz:

Q.  Your opinion regarding the relationship
between the fall and the need for surgery, if
I understand correctly, is not only based upon
the history but it is also based upon your
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view of the MRI as demonstrating that at least
a portion of her condition was probably
traumatically induced.  Did I understand that
correctly?

A.  Yes....

Q.  The opinion that you stated in response to
the letter that I sent to you, your opinion is
in this February 26, 2016, letter, and is
there anything that has been mentioned to you
here today that would change your opinion as
you’ve indicated in this February 26, 2016,
letter?

A.  No.  

Q.  You are offering your opinions regarding
everything having to do with this case within
a reasonable degree of medical certainty?

A.  Yes.    

A hearing was held on May 20, 2016.  The claimant

testified that she was not yet physically able to return

to work.  The claimant contended that she was entitled

to temporary total disability benefits beginning

June 19, 2015 until a date yet to be determined. 

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

August 18, 2016.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant failed to prove

she sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant

appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably
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necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant “injured her back, right

shoulder and neck” on March 4, 2015.  The administrative

law judge also found, however, that the claimant “failed

to prove by a preponderance of the credible evidence

that she sustained a compensable injury.”  These

findings are incongruous and are not supported by the

record or the pleadings.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant “injured her back, right shoulder, and

neck” on March 4, 2015.  The respondents contended at

the pre-hearing conference that the claimant’s request

for additional medical treatment was not related to the
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claimant’s “compensable injury.”   A stipulation is the

equivalent of undisputed truth and leaves nothing for

the fact-finder to decide.  Brown v. Keaton, 232 Ark.

12, 334 S.W.2d 676 (1960).  The respondents in the

present matter never withdrew their stipulation that the

claimant sustained compensable injuries to her back,

right shoulder, and neck. 

 In any event, it is the duty of the Full

Commission to enter findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence and not on whether there

is substantial evidence to support the administrative

law judge’s findings.  Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8

Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant proved she was entitled to additional

medical treatment.  As we have discussed, the parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained compensable

injuries to her back, right shoulder, and neck on

March 4, 2015.  The claimant treated conservatively with

Dr. Alexander but was eventually referred to Dr.

Adametz.  Dr. Adametz recommended a cervical diskectomy
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and fusion.  The respondents arranged for Dr. Cathey to

evaluate the claimant.  Dr. Cathey agreed that surgery

was appropriate but he opined that the proposed surgery

would not be related to the compensable injury.  Dr.

Rubin subsequently examined the claimant and agreed with

Dr. Adametz’ recommendation for surgery.

The respondents contend that the claimant was not a

credible witness, and that “there is a lack of objective

medical findings attributable to the claimant’s March 4,

2015, fall.”  The Full Commission once again points out

the parties’ stipulation that the claimant sustained

compensable injuries to her back, right shoulder, and

neck on March 4, 2015.  A claimant who has sustained a

compensable injury is not required to offer “objective

medical evidence” to prove that she is entitled to

additional benefits.  Chamber Door Industries, Inc. v.

Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956 S.W.2d 196 (1997).  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant was a

credible witness with regard to describing pain in her

cervical spine following the March 4, 2015 compensable

injury to her neck.  Dr. Adametz and Dr. Rubin opined

that the claimant’s complaints of pain were attributable

to her compensable injury.  It is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical
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evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Full Commission finds in the

present matter that the opinions of Dr. Adametz and Dr.

Rubin are supported by the record and are entitled to

greater evidentiary weight than the opinion of Dr.

Cathey.  Additionally, the claimant testified that her

complaints of pain were reduced following surgery

performed by Dr. Rubin.  Post-surgical improvement is a

relevant consideration in determining whether or not

surgery was reasonably necessary.  Winslow v. D&B Mech.

Contrs., 69 Ark. App. 285, 13 S.W.3d 180 (2000).

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she was entitled to

additional medical treatment for her neck.  The claimant

proved that surgery provided by Dr. Rubin was reasonably

necessary in connection with the compensable injury and

shall be the responsibility of the respondents.  The

claimant proved that she remained within a healing

period for her compensable neck injury and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages beginning June 19, 2015

until a date yet to be determined.  The claimant

therefore proved that she was entitled to temporary
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total disability benefits beginning June 19, 2015 until

a date yet to be determined.  See Ark. State Hwy. Dept.

v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  The

Full Commission makes no findings at this time regarding

whether or not the claimant remains within a healing

period for her compensable back injury or is entitled to

additional medical treatment for same.  The claimant’s

attorney is entitled to fees for legal services in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012). 

For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of

five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).  

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner Palmer Dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

Compensability of the claimant’s March 4,

3015, work-related injuries is not disputed.  While

diagnostic studies, to include x-rays of the claimant’s



MOORE - G502001 17

cervical spine, lumbar spine, and shoulder taken

contemporaneously with the claimant’s fall showed no

acute pathology, on March 10, 2015, Dr. Alexander

diagnosed the claimant with contusions of the head and

shoulder region, headache, and sprains and strains of

her shoulder, upper arm, foot, and lumbar spine.  A

subsequent MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine

performed on May 1, 2015, revealed “a combination of

cervical spondylosis and disc protrusions at almost

every level” of the claimant’s spine.  Thus,

neurosurgeon, Dr. Adametz, diagnosed the claimant with

underlying multilevel cervical disc disease for which he

and the claimant mutually agreed she would continue

conservative treatment.

The claimant described her symptoms following

her injury as unrelenting, pulsating pain from her left

ear that migrated to her right side; cold hands; numbing

pain in her feet; a “stinging” sensation in her lower

back from sitting, and; an inability to hold her head

up.  Moreover, the claimant indicated that she lost

consciousness as a result of her 2015 accident.

The claimant denied having experienced any of

the above symptoms prior to her work-related injury of

March 4, 2015.  The claimant admitted, however, that she
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had experienced a prior ankle sprain that resulted in

her being off work for approximately six weeks, as well

as prior back strains for which she received medical

treatment.  The claimant failed to recall seeing her

primary care physician, Dr. Williams, in March of 2002

for headaches and numbness in her fingers.  The claimant

remembered, however, seeing Dr. Williams at that time

for diabetes.  The claimant admitted that she saw Dr.

Williams in August of 2003 for “constant headaches.”

The record shows that the claimant presented

to Dr. Williams again in October of 2004, with pain from

her hip to her leg with numbness to her knee that

prevented her from “sitting for too long.”  An MRI of

the claimant’s lumbar spine taken in October of 2004,

showed a “small or mild disk herniation at the L4-L5

disk level.”  The claimant stated that she treated this

condition with a heating pad and Tylenol and that it

eventually got better.  Although the claimant agreed

that she had intermittent back problems thereafter, she

testified that she had not had problems in her lower

back for “several years” prior to her October 2015,

work-related accident.  In addition to the above, a

medical report from February 15, 2011, reflects that the

claimant was evaluated for numbness down her arm at that
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time.  The record reveals that Dr. Williams dismissed

herself as the claimant’s treating physician on

August 23, 2013.

The claimant testified that her job as a

substance abuse counselor for the respondent-employer

involved mostly sitting.  Although Dr. Adametz released

the claimant to return to restricted duty on May 26,

2015, the claimant testified that she was physically

unable to perform her work duties for more than four

hours without significant pain.  Therefore, she quit her

job.  The claimant later testified that she left work

after four hours due to a noise-induced headache and the

glare from her computer screen.  The claimant testified

that she would return to work for the respondent-

employer were her job still available.

Dr. Adametz’s clinic notes reflect that the

claimant agreed to cervical surgery after her failed

attempt to return to work.  Therefore, Dr. Adametz began

the process of getting approval for an anterior cervical

discectomy and fusion at C3-4, C4-5 and C5-6.  

On June 18, 2015, Dr. Steven Cathey conducted

an independent medical evaluation of the claimant’s

condition to determine whether surgery was, in fact,

indicated.  Upon reviewing the claimant’s cervical MRI

study and her plain radiographs with the claimant, Dr.
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Cathey opined that the claimant “most likely suffered a

concussion and a musculoskeletal strain as a result of

the March 4, 2015, work injury.”  Dr. Cathey noted that

this conclusion was based “entirely on history” since

there were “no objective findings.”  In addition, Dr.

Cathey stated, “The changes on the MRI scan were clearly

pre-existing at the time of the study on May 1, 2015. In

other words, there are no objective findings on the MRI

scan that are in any way related to the March 4, 2015,

work injury.”  Although Dr. Cathey believed that the

claimant was a surgical candidate, he stated without

equivocation that the indication for surgery was “in no

way” related to the claimant’s March, 2015 injury. 

On July 21, 2015, Dr. David Rubin found that

the claimant was a surgical candidate.  In so doing Dr.

Rubin noted that, although her cervical MRI showed pre-

existing degenerative changes, the claimant became

symptomatic and “she may have aggravated a pre-existing

condition at the time of her fall.”  Based upon findings

from a repeat MRI study performed on December 31, 2015,

Dr. Rubin opined that the claimant suffered from

“progressive neck pain and right arm pain” with numbness

and tingling that interfered with her activities and

sleep. Therefore, Dr. Rubin offered to perform an ACDF

“from the left at C3-6" in order to “prevent worsening
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symptoms.”  Dr. Burgin advised the claimant that

additional surgery may be required. 

In deposition testimony dated April 19, 2016,

Dr. Adametz admitted that he based his opinion that at

least some of what he saw on the claimant’s MRI “could

easily be traumatic as opposed to just degeneration” on

the history provided to him by the claimant.  The record

reflects that the claimant told Dr. Adametz that all of

her symptoms “came on” after her fall on March 4, 2015. 

Dr. Adametz added, however, as follows:

Now, if this was all going on before
the injury, and we have
documentation to prove that, I might
change my mind, but from the
information I have, no, it appeared
to at least have been exacerbated,
if not caused by the injury. I’m the
first one to admit I’m basing that
on the information I’ve got.” 

Questions concerning the credibility of

witnesses and the weight to be given to their testimony

are within the exclusive province of the Commission. 

Dorris v. Townsends of Ark., Inc., 93 Ark. App. 208, 218

S.W.3d 351 (2005).  Uncorroborated testimony of an

interested party is always considered to be

controverted.  This rule also applies to a non-party

witness whose testimony might be biased.  Burnett v.

Philadelphia Life Ins. Co., 81 Ark. App. 300, 101 S.W.3d

843 (2003).  Moreover, the Commission is not bound by a

doctor’s opinion which is based largely on facts related
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to him by a claimant where there is no sufficient

independent knowledge upon which to corroborate the

claimant’s claim.  Roberts v. Leo-Levi Hospital, 8 Ark.

App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  

In rendering it’s opinion, the majority found

that the claimant was a credible witness.  While I do

not entirely disagree with this finding, I find that

there were notable discrepancies between portions of the

claimant’s testimony at the hearing as compared to her

testimony during deposition, i.e., the manner in which

she fell.  Considering the claimant’s level of

education, her ability to articulate clearly and

coherently during the hearing, and the fact that her

position as an addiction counselor undoubtedly required

higher levels of cognitive functioning as compared to

the requirements of many other jobs, I find that the

claimant’s lapse of memory concerning certain prior

medical conditions and the treatment she received for

those conditions is suspect given that these memory

lapses appeared to be selective.  

Moreover, the majority assigned greater

evidentiary weight to Drs. Adametz and Rubin’s opinions

concerning the root cause of the claimant’s need for

cervical surgery over the opinion of Dr. Dr. Cathey.  Of

note, I find that statements in the claimant’s brief to

the Full Commission essentially accusing Dr. Cathey of
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“being bought-and-paid-for” by the respondent are not

only unprofessional on the part of claimant’s counsel,

but these statements also suggest collusion between the

respondent and Dr. Cathey which is both speculative and

unfounded.  With regard to these medical opinions, I

find that Dr. Adametz admittedly based his opinion as to

the cause of the claimant’s need for cervical surgery on

the claimant’s subjective history of the mechanism of

her fall and her claim that she was asymptomatic for

cervical problems prior to March 2015.  Therefore, I

find that it is by Dr. Adametz’s own admission that his

opinion is potentially skewed in the claimant’s favor.

Furthermore, I find Dr. Rubin’s opinion that,

although her cervical MRI showed pre-existing

degenerative changes, the claimant became symptomatic

and “she may have aggravated a pre-existing condition at

the time of her fall,” is also based primarily on the

history of the claimant’s account of her injury. 

Therefore, Dr. Rubin’s opinion is highly speculative, at

best. 

Further, based upon findings from a repeat MRI

study performed on December 31, 2015, which was after

Dr. Rubin gave his opinion, Dr. Rubin revised his

opinion to reflect that the claimant suffered from

“progressive neck pain and right arm pain” with numbness

and tingling that interfered with her activities and
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sleep.  “Progressive” clearly indicates a chronic

condition.  Therefore, I find that Dr. Rubin’s

assessment of the claimant’s condition following her

December 31, 2015, repeat MRI study is consistent with

Dr. Cathey’s opinion that the claimant sustained a

compensable cervical strain On March 4, 2015, and that

her need for surgery was “in no way” related to that

injury.  Rather, absent objective findings of acute

injury to the claimant’s cervical spine, Dr. Cathey

opined that the claimant’s need for cervical surgery –

which I note involved several levels - was a result of

her progressive degenerative disc disease.  As I find

this opinion to be most consistent with the objective

medical evidence in this claim, I assign more weight to

the opinion of Dr. Cathey that the claimant’s cervical

surgery was not reasonable or necessary for the

treatment of the claimant’s compensable injury.  I

further find that this conclusion is supported by the

extensive degree of degenerative disc disease noted in

the claimant’s prior medical records.  Therefore, I

dissent from the majority opinion finding that the

claimant proved additional medical treatment in the form

of a surgical fusion was reasonably necessary for the

treatment of the claimant’s compensable cervical strain. 

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


